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CITY OF GRAHAM

BOARD OF ADJUSTMENT

August 18, 2015
There was a called meeting of the Board of Adjustment on Tuesday, August 18, 2015 at 7:00 pm immediately following the Planning Board meeting in the Graham Municipal Building. Board members present were as follows: Dean Ward, Bonnie Blalock, Michael Benesch, Bill Teer and Ricky Hall. Staff members present were Nathan Page, City Planner, and Martha Johnson, Zoning/Inspections Technician.
Chair Ricky Hall called the meeting to order, explained the function of the Board. 
Ricky Hall gave the invocation. Martha Johnson, Notary Public swore in Benjamin Thomas, Nathan Page, and C. Gordon Smith. 
1. Dean Ward made a motion to approve the minutes from the May 19, 2015 meeting, second by Bonnie Blalock. All voted aye. 
2. Old Business. There was none.

3. New Business. VR 1502: A request for a variance by Pumpkin Hill Mill, LLC from the distance from parking for multi-family dwelling units, and the open space minimum dimensional requirements for property located at 219 W Harden Street (GPIN 8884056108). Benjamin Thomas with West Consultants was present to speak on behalf of his client Richard Angino of Pumpkin Hill. Mr. Thomas stated they did prepare the plans that are being used as exhibits for this variance request but Mr. Angino did prepare the variance request and Mr. Thomas would summarize them. Mr. Thomas said they are trying to keep the same footprint of the buildings and the outer structures as is. Mr. Thomas stated it is a hardship in their opinion to meet the letter of the ordinance, one being every parking space be within 200 feet of each dwelling unit. The other one is open space dedicated on this site has a minimum dimension of 100 feet in any direction. Mr. Thomas stated that 201 parking spaces are provided but this type of use will not need that many so a lot of those outer spaces would be vacant and would be used for occasional visitors. Mr. Thomas said the open space is hard to get the 100 foot of width without moving any of the buildings. 

Mr. Ward asked for the number of units that would not meet the ordinance as far as the footage of the parking space. Mr. Thomas wasn’t sure but most of the spaces are within 200 feet of the entrances into the buildings. Mr. Page said there are 25 out of the 127 units that are currently more than 200 feet from a parking space.
Mr. C. Gordon Smith of 2449 Jim Minor Road Mebane, NC spoke next. Mr. Smith asked if this included the property across the street and Mr. Hall responded no.

Ricky Hall closed the hearing.

Ricky Hall made a motion to grant this variance, Dean Ward seconded the motion. The motion passed 5-0 in favor. 

The following five Findings of Fact and four Conclusions of Law were adopted with the motion
FINDINGS OF FACT

1.
The property that is the subject of this variance request, located at 219 West Harden Street, is zoned Multifamily Residential (R-MF).

2.
The property is currently under option to be redeveloped into loft apartments by Pumpkin Hill Mill, LLC.
3.
The applicant would like to provide open space in excess of the square footage requirement, but under the required one hundred foot minimum dimension requirement.

· The Development Ordinance requires 10% of a multi-family development to be set aside for open space.

· The applicant is proposing a 17.9% open space allotment, in excess of the area requirement, but under the 100’ minimum dimension, in a rectangular shape where the longest side is more than twice the average width.

4. The applicant would like a variance from the maximum distance between each parking space and the dwelling unit it serves.

· The Development Ordinance requires that “no required parking space shall be more than 200 feet distant from the dwelling unit it serves measured in horizontal travel.”

· The applicant is proposing to meet the minimum number of parking spaces, but presenting an alternate arrangement due to the location of the mill complex on a corner of the lot.

5.
An application for a variance was filed with the City Planner on July 27, 2015. The nature of the variance request is “We are requesting variances to Section 10.241 related to distance from parking to “units” and Section 10.136 (18.2) related to the open space requirement for R-MF properties.”

CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

The Board of Adjustment shall vary any of the provisions of the ordinance upon a showing of all of the following:

NOTE: These Conclusions of Law were prepared by staff and should be modified by the Board as it sees fit.

1.
Unnecessary hardship would result from the strict application of the ordinance. It shall not be necessary to demonstrate that, in the absence of the variance, no reasonable use can be made of the property.

From the strict application of the ordinance, the applicant would be required to place the parking immediately outside of the windows of the existing buildings, potentially creating health issues or move/demolish a building that was constructed over 100 years ago, and has been adopted into local and national historic protections.
2.
The hardship results from conditions that are peculiar to the property, such as location, size, or topography. Hardships resulting from personal circumstances, as well as hardships resulting from conditions that are common to the neighborhood or the general public, may not be the basis for granting a variance.

The construction of the mill in the 1880’s was done prior to the adoption of multi-family residence requirements by the City of Graham, and was originally constructed as an Industrial complex.
3.
The hardship did not result from actions taken by the applicant or the property owner. The act of purchasing property with knowledge that circumstances exist that may justify the granting of a variance shall not be regarded as a self-created hardship.

The applicant wishes to provide open space to meet the net area requirements, as well as provide the required number of parking spaces. They are only proposing a layout which will allow for an alternate use of the property.
4.
The requested variance is consistent with the spirit, purpose, and intent of the ordinance, such that public safety is secured, and substantial justice is achieved.

The requested variance would result in the property having parking located further away from the units, potentially positively impacting air quality for the residents.
DECISION

In exercising its powers, the Board of Adjustment may grant or deny a variance and may impose any appropriate conditions on the variance, provided that the conditions are reasonably related to the variance. The concurring vote of four-fifths of the Board shall be necessary to grant a variance.

For the above reasons, the Board of Adjustment grants the variance that is the subject of this application.
4. Administrative reports. There were none.

                                      Respectfully Submitted,

                                  Martha Johnson, Secretary
